Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, July 27, 2020, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, online Zoom meeting

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chair, Town of Lyme)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Parker Lord (Town of Lyme)
Eric Thomas (CT DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:
Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:07 PM.  

Minutes, June 1, 2020:
By consensus, minutes of the June 1, 2020 meeting were accepted as presented.  

Future Office Space:
Consideration of office space in Lyme has been previously discussed by the Committee.  At this time, the site is not feasible and no longer under consideration.  Regarding the house at The Nature Conservancy’s Burnham Brook preserve, Pat Young has discussed this with TNC’s Sarah Pellegrino.  Regarding 3 alternatives being considered by TNC, David Gumbart indicated using the house as an office, with partner non-profits possibly also being present, is one of 3 scenarios being considered.  Discussion with funding partner, the Community Foundation of Middlesex County, and its own Burnham Brook Preserve Stewardship committee will allow TNC to make its decision shortly after those meetings.  Young indicated a testing requirement (for COVID-19) will be in place for any individuals entering the UConn Extension office in Haddam (where ERWSCC currently has its office).

National Park Service: 
Young and Lacy confirmed the funding for the annual ERWSCC budget is secure for the upcoming fiscal year (beginning October 1).

Grant Request (Town of Lyme, Johnston Preserve):
Discussion was held related to increasing an already-approved grant to the Town of Lyme for access to its Johnson Preserve, from the originally approved amount of $5000 to $7500.  Consensus was to table any action on this request until the September meeting of the committee, to see what its year-end fiscal picture looks like.  There was no further discussion.

Partner Updates:
Discussion focused on the committee’s input and involvement related to the Town of Salem’s Planning & Zoning Commission seeking to amend regulations regarding the Town’s riparian zone overlay.  ERWSCC has provided input; as part of the process ERWSCC did retain the services of attorney Mike Ziska to help review current Town regulations, serving both to guide ERWSCC and provide input to the Town.  Ziska believes the current regulations are adequate, but could be improved.  ERWSCC has been working with Justin LaFountain, representing the Town through his position as Planner with the Southeast Connecticut Council of Governments.  The Town is conducting its own review of the benefits of buffer zones along river corridors.  Young and Irving will be attending the upcoming P&Z meeting (July 28) on behalf of ERWSCC; the presentation will focus on the process by which the Eightmile River became designated as a Wild & Scenic River.  

Young would like to invite local environmental planners and zoning enforcement officers from Lyme, Salem and East Haddam to a meeting to learn more about riparian overlay zones.  David Bingham has a list of suggested changes for P&Z to consider and wants clarification on terms being used.  Changes would be beneficial to ensure greater clarity in regulations and how they can be effectively enforced.  Ed Natoli suggested discrepancies between Salem’s P&Z and Inland Wetlands Commission should be addressed (e.g. review zone for IW to expand from 75’ to 100’).  Bingham emphasized the need to focus on the natural community, as a whole (diversity of plants and animals), and not just water quality.  Irving confirmed ERWSCC comments would focus on the 4 resource values identified in the Eightmile Wild & Scenic plan that most closely pertain to the Overlay Zone.

Nature Conservancy:  Gumbart reported on the recent breeding bird survey at Burnham Brook, conducted by the Connecticut Audubon Society: 67 species identified, with roughly 2/3 of those confirmed as breeding.  Land Steward Mark Mainieri has left the organization, to move to Portland, OR to be closer to family.  Following the suspension of field work at the onset of the pandemic, TNC staff are now able to do limited field work, as of July 15.

Salem Land Trust:  A 55-acre piece on Darling Road is being protected; a parcel on Ransom Brook is under consideration.

East Haddam Land Trust:  Marilyn Gleeson reported a small number of possible land protection projects are being considered; given the pandemic, much work may be delayed until 2021. She encouraged everyone to watch the 9-minute video the land trust produced, Saving Land - Saving History. 

Lyme:  Parker Lord reported that the parking area for the Johnson Preserve is open, and the preserve is seeing a fair amount of use.  Thanks to ERWSCC for providing funding support for this effort.

CT DEEP:  Bingham reported to DEEP’s Eric Thomas of a property available for acquisition on Old New London Road, in Salem.  A DEEP biologist has identified a heron rookery on the property.  Along Shingle Mill Brook, there are extensive wetlands, and open water often hosting dozens of waterfowl.


Subcommittees:
Outreach & Education:  Riley Doherty reported that social media followers of the Eightmile have increased to 800, up from 600 in March.  Partly due to the pandemic, and peoples’ interest in being connected to nature, each month from April through July has seen an increase in web page visits.  Original content, including from ERWSCC committee members, has helped provide new and interesting information for anyone visiting Eightmile web pages.  Engaging families with online content and outdoor challenges has been well received, and photo sharing with the Epicollect app has been popular.  Eightmile wildlife stickers featuring a dragonfly, spotted turtle, beaver, spotted salamander, brook trout and a kingfisher are very popular.  Young reported that the 2020 RiverFest is officially cancelled.  A fall mailing focusing on local preserves will provide content to local residents.  Use of preserved lands for outdoor recreation has spiked since the onset of the pandemic.

Protection & Management: a new map of the Goodwin Trail is in production

Science & Monitoring:  Doherty reported that she is regularly checking on the status of 29 temperature loggers, 8 conductivity loggers and 10 summer monitoring locations, all of which gather data on the health and status of the Eightmile.  One interesting piece of data is from the Old Stone Bridge site (on private property, in Salem); river edge temperature was 22.5 C, but the center of river (and because of its depth) was 17.6 C.  A groundwater spring may also account for this difference.  A National Park Foundation grant has been received by ERWSCC which will be used to conduct 3 small group programs to engage people in citizen science stream assessments. 

Project Review:  nothing new regarding the Falls Brook (Lyme) bridge replacement.  Irving reported that the application/plan for replacement submitted to the DEEP is available.

Executive Committee/Finance:  during the pandemic Young had temporarily reduced some of her work hours to increase Doherty’s hours.  This allows time to ensure an active online presence for the Eightmile and for required field work.  Overall, financing for staffing will be similar.  Some factors influencing the year end budget numbers include hiring an attorney to review Salem’s P&Z regulations, as well as the cancellation of RiverFest.  Some money remains for grant support.  Lacy reported that an intern working with her through a Hispanic Foundation Fellowship has been a great asset and that she can help the Eightmile group develop a uni-grid map, similar to what is seen on National Park brochures.  Irving confirmed ERWSCC’s interest in pursuing this, and that Doherty can be a liaison to Lacy and the NPS office.  

Old/New Business:  no old or new business was brought before the committee.  

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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